STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 12 APRIL 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, County Cllr Hugh Davies, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 3 members of the public. 

219/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Chris Morgan and Cllr Sue Goss.
220/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 8.3.16:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
221/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

There were no declarations of interest.

222/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Cllr Davies handed out information on the Somerset Rivers Authority proposals for 2016/17 and the Devolution process. He said whilst there are financial benefits from the devolution process, if it should result in the appointment of a Mayor, SCC would view this as a serious downside. 

2. He advised members that he had seen a number of Highways road closure notifications for the parish which he would email to the Clerk. In addition, road closures are planned at Station Rd in Taunton between 23 May and 2 June and in Long St and Tower Hill, Williton between 25 April and 3 May. 

3. Potholes – following Cllr Searle’s query, Cllr Davies advised that a second pothole, even if it was just under the requisite 40mm, would not be repaired at the same time as the adjacent one at 40mm as the materials would not have been budgeted, therefore it would be repaired at a later date when it measures 40mm.

4. Fracking – Cllr Davies attending the open meeting at Washford, which was very informative and interesting. He was disappointed there was little representation from councillors at a local level. He confirmed that no applications for fracking licenses have been made to SCC as yet.
223/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

In the absence of both district councillors there was nothing to report.

224/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 4
SIS Scheme (traffic calming measures) – Cllr Davies spoke to R.Barnes who advised him there had been a misunderstanding. Highways will therefore proceed with the scheme. Cllr Searle to talk to Cllr Davies and confirm the detailed requirements. Action Ongoing: Cllrs Davies and Searle.

Item 11
Paddon’s Play Area – The Clerk emailed B.Kitching (copy A.Goodchild) on 22.3.16 for an update. 

Item 12
Commemorative Item for the Queen’s 90th Birthday – Cllr Searle spoke to Lady Gass, who will apply to the Fairfield Trust so that the school children could perhaps receive a leather bookmark. She also asked if the parish council would consider making a contribution. 

Item 13
Collapsed pipe at Idson Lane, Stolford – This work, overdue by some 3 years, is still outstanding. It has a complication in that effluent appears to be leaking as well as water, which Highways has said prevents its staff from working there as the Environment Agency (EA) need to be involved. The leak requires attention not only because of the potential health hazard and waste of water, but also when the water froze in the winter, a road accident occurred. A letter will be sent to Peter Owens, copied to the EA requesting an urgent response. Action: Clerk.
Item 15
Castle St Flood Scheme Meeting – Michelle Martin is trying to organise a meeting with SCC staff and the land owner to discuss the potential installation of larger pipes.

225/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

The Financial Investment Decision is due May 2016. The transportation of aggregate on the C182 has increased, judging by the numbers of lorries on the road. Site works appear to be progressing in a ‘positive manner’.
226/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
a) Cllr Ford reported that the £600k CIM application has been approved by the Planning Obligation Board and now will be put before Cabinet and then Full Council, for final approval. Cllr Searle said EDF has offered the use of a senior consultant in a non-executive advisory role to help us with the project. Cllr Ford said a phased approach is being considered, starting with the sports facilities. It is hoped an architect’s brief can be drawn up and reported back to the next meeting. 
b) A £10k bid from the National Lottery has been awarded to increase involvement in communities in Stogursey, Kilve and Holford, upping the skills of Trustees in running Village Halls.

2. School Family Room
Cllr Elenor reported that the governors now have a clear picture of their project’s objective. He offered to provide a liaison role between the School and the Parish Council, which was agreed. It has been suggested to Jackie Stone that a separate meeting is held with her, the parish council, A.Goodchild and L.Redston.

227/15
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 11.3.16 Lengths-man

a) EDF suggested in the light of funding difficulty, that we apply for CIM funding after September in conjunction with Cannington and Otterhampton parish councils. In the meantime Cllr Morgan spoke with A.Goodchild and L.Redston who advised that we continue as we are and leave Cannington to proceed with its application. There is some doubt that lengths-man schemes would meet the CIM criteria.

b) Cllr Searle said the lengths-man started back on 1.4.16 and has already made an impression. He is only doing grass verges/cutting, and general tidiness. He will not be doing SCC work.  
c) Cllr Tipney asked who is involved in the Steering Group and can it be changed when we vote on Groups and Panels at the Annual Meeting as he thinks others may want to be involved. The Clerk advised that at the outset, the Steering Group was established by EDF and Cllr Morgan, and ‘sits outside’ the parish council. Therefore it is not an established group or panel of the parish council.  

d) Cllr Turpin asked why the lengths-man has been working in Park View and the top of Lime St (in front of private housing). He thought this was Magna’s responsibility. Cllr Searle will check and report back to the meeting. Action: Cllr Searle. 

e) Cllr Ford reminded members that the lengths-man scheme is not ‘ours’ in our own right, that it is a gift/benefit from EDF. We should listen to the recommendations of the parish council Chairman who directs the work of the lengths-man. 
f) Cllrs Turpin and Tipney requested information on the remit of the scheme. Action: Clerk
g) This item will be an agenda item at the next meeting. Action: Clerk
228/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

13.4.16 – Main Site Forum

28.4.16 – Transport Forum. Cllr Searle requested Cllr Turpin ask for signs directing traffic to Stogursey at both 

ends of the Cannington bypass. In addition, the sign to Coultings on the C182 at Clayland Corner is   missing and needs replacing as it is the signposted route to Coultings as part of Operation HAROLD.
Action: Cllr Turpin

12.5.16
- Community Forum
229/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent: 
a) Community Forum Agenda 12.5.16

b) Allotments – a further 4 people enquired about allotments. We will now have 9 on the waiting list. The Clerk mentioned that perhaps we consider the provision of additional allotments as part of future S106 development considerations.

c) EDF – Invitation to archaeology afternoon on 21.4.16. If anyone wishes to go, you will need to RSVP.

d) P.Bolton – The Clerk emailed Peter as a matter of courtesy to tell him that we have written to S.Mountstevens complaining about the way police statistics are produced as they are now meaningless.

e) Hinkley B – Operational update.

f) Newsletter from Somerset Rivers Authority (The Stream).

g) Circular advertising Somerset Day on 11.5.16.

h) Highways – map of land that Highways are responsible for in Stolford.

2. Campaign for Rural England (CPRE) Membership:
Members did not wish to re-apply for CPRE membership as they felt it is not useful.

3. West Somerset Star Volunteer 2016

Cllr Tipney said he is not in favour of awards as he thinks they are divisive and most people do not volunteer to be thanked anyway. Cllr Searle said he thought that people are not necessarily looking to be thanked but it is can be a way of showing appreciation. Cllr Boxall suggested A.Loveday, but it was advised that he has been the recipient of an award previously. It was AGREED to give this award a miss and consider nominations if members wished, for the Parish Champion award later in the year.

230/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Stolford Bin and Burgage Rd Play Area Bins
The Stolford Bin is in place.

The Burgage Rd Play Area bins are now being emptied, but the agreements have not been received. One of the bins needs to be re-sited away from the shelter. Cllr Ford said it will need 3 people to move the concrete block that the bin sits on. Cllrs Ford and Searle will seek some assistance and move the bin accordingly. Action: Cllrs Ford and Searle. 
2. Working Party for The Pound
Cllrs Ford and Jones advised what they thought needs to be done:

a) Remove the weeds and small saplings from the walls and repair with lime mortar. Cllr Jones volunteered to do this. Action: Cllr Jones.
b) Various items need to be removed; Cllr Ford has made a start with the Christmas tree. 

c) It was suggested we purchase a bin to accommodate the salt bags which are starting to split and perhaps a shed to house a few tools to tend to the tubs etc and/or a lean-to for storing scaffold poles.
d) There is a nice table and bench that if cleaned up and repainted could be used. Cllr Jones volunteered to do this. Action: Cllr Jones.
e) Cllrs Ford and Searle thought we should consider installing our own water supply so that we can water the tubs and baskets without the need to rely on volunteers/lengths-man. Cllr Turpin asked if a supply could be run from the Church Rooms. Cllr Elenor thinks it is metered and it would be better to have our own supply so that we could be independent. We will obtain a quote from Wessex Water. Action: Clerk
3. Permanent Flagpole

It was thought we could convert the existing pole with permanent fixings as it already has “running gear”. 
4. Replacement Flower Boxes and Repaint Metal Grills

Cllr Searle reported that P.Cross has finished making the boxes but they will need a coat of wood treatment and fitted with a plastic liner. It was AGREED for Cllr Searle to purchase a medium oak coloured paint. The boxes will be painted at Peter’s and will need a team of 4 volunteers. The work will be organised for a couple of weeks’ time. Action: Cllr Searle. M.Maddision and P.Cross have volunteered to empty the existing boxes. The wood can then be used for firewood. 
5. Parish Finger Posts

Cllr Turpin said we should not be involved in maintaining the posts, as did Cllr Tipney who believes we could not fulfil the requirements of the specification. Cllr Elenor thought that the official advice issued by Highways was to make sure they covered themselves, but they would probably not get involved should we wish to paint them ourselves. Cllr Jones is going to paint the fingerpost outside her property in Stolford and possibly the other 3 in Stolford. Cllr Tipney said if an individual wants to do this privately, we could not stop it, but it should be understood that it is without the agreement of the parish council.

6. Churchyard Grass Cutting
Cllrs Searle and Morgan met with J.Foster at the Churchyard on 11.3.16. After careful consideration, Cllr Morgan changed his original view and thought perhaps the arrangement should be left as it is, particularly as no cost saving would be gained. Some other councillors also had second thoughts and wished to have a rethink. Cllr Searle said some members had not visited the churchyard so may not have fully appreciated the situation. The Chairman called for a proposal. Cllr Boxall proposed we overturn the original motion (to mow the right hand side of the churchyard 3 or 4 times per year, except for the paths to the graves which would continue to be cut regularly). This was seconded by Cllr Jones. 

As the vote was being taken, both Cllr Turpin and Cllr Tipney expressed their displeasure that we were reversing a previous resolution which we should not be doing. Cllr Turpin said it was normal that a resolution could not be overturned for a period of six months. The Clerk said this was not in our Standing Orders

Nb Clerks Note - On checking the Standing Orders more closely (SO 7) it states “A resolution shall not be reversed within six months except by either a special motion, which requires written notice by at least (3) councillors to be given to the Proper Officer in accordance with standing order 9, or by a motion moved in pursuance of the recommendation of a committee or a sub-committee”. So we could reverse a resolution if at least 3 members / committee called for it.

Cllr Ford asked what the original objective was, for example, was it to save money. Perhaps we should look at it from this perspective. Cllr Boxall felt councillors are entitled to change their mind if other information or considerations came to light. 

Cllr Tipney asked whether we should have a recorded vote on all motions, so that we know who originally voted for what.  

This motion was unresolved and will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. Action: Clerk.
231/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Cllr Elenor asked what happens to the material and rubbish removed from the ditches on the highway and piled on the side of the road. Cllr Searle advised that Cllr Goss has taken this up through Highways. 
2. Cllr Jones reported subsidence and problems at Ridgeway Rd, Yermoor Rd and the road near the phone box in Stolford. This will be reported to Highways. Action: Cllr Searle.

3. Cllr Searle reported that subsidence in Lime St has been marked up and the potholes at the bottom of Lime St had been filled.
4. Cllr Searle had met up with Julia Lynch (Veolia) and Keith Richards regarding road sweeping in the village. He was assured an 8 weekly sweeping programme would be sent to him, which is still outstanding.
232/15
PLANNING UPDATE:
The Clerk reported the following:

3/32/16/005 – Erect dung, silage clamp and slurry pit at Dawlea Farm, Stogursey. GRANTED
ABD/32/16/001 – Change Of Use (COU) Agricultural building to dwelling. Upper Cock Farm. GRANTED
3/32/16/013 – Ext. to annexe, inst of solid fuel stove, Stolford Farm, Gorpit Lane. WITHDRAWN
3/32/15/016 – Creation of off road parking to front of property at The Smithy, Burton. GRANTED
3/32/15/006 – COU One bed holiday let with single storey ext. Wick Mill. SITE VISIT TO BE ARRANGED 
233/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
a) A.Prowse - £444.64 (March salary) plus £32.87 other costs.

b) Grandfield & Son - £314.98 (Timber for new flower boxes on The Gravel)

c) A.Searle - £137.50 (agreed quarterly expenses Jan - Mar 2016)

d) A.Searle - £23.12 (screws for flower boxes)

2. Section 1 – Annual Governance Statement 2015/16 Audit Return
Members AGREED to approve this document confirming there is a sound system of internal control.

234/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

Cllr Elenor advised Cllr Jones of a gate with no hinges on the PRoW that runs from Stockland Bristol / across the C182 towards Steyning Manor and also a fallen willow tree across a PRoW on Cock Farm land. 

235/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Cllr Elenor reported a wonderful Twinning visit to France. An exchange visit to Stogursey will be arranged for Easter next year. Ian reminded members of the St George’s Day celebration on 23 April at the Victory Hall.

2. Cllr Searle said the Youth Club had raised £200 on a sponsored walk. £100 will be given to the Victory Hall and the other £100 to be spent of organised trips. He said the youth club was much quieter now as some of the older children had moved off and much better behaved youngsters are coming through.

236/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 10 May 2016 at 7.00 (Annual Meeting) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.




The meeting ended at 9.12pm
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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